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Dear FilmOntario Members,

Happy 20th birthday!

In June of 2003, a group of labour and private sector leaders got 
together to provide a forum where they could tackle common issues 
and present a united voice to speak to government about those 
issues. Twenty years (and a little bit) later, FilmOntario is still going 
strong and this is thanks to all of you, our members.

We are enormously proud of everything our members have 
accomplished over the past two decades, in spite of many challenges. 
We continue to demonstrate that as an industry, we are the most 
successful when we work together.

Early in 2023 we had the opportunity to celebrate the announcement 
that 2022 had been another record-breaking year for production 
spending in Ontario – $3.15 billion spread across 316 domestic and 103 service productions. This work 
supported 45,891 high-value direct and spin-off jobs – jobs filled by all our members, who work hard to keep our 
production industry thriving. Congratulations to everyone who contributed to making 2022 such a success.

Unfortunately, and as we predicted in December, the 2023 production numbers, released in late April, reflect 
a different reality. Production spending was down to $1.8 billion – and while the biggest decrease was seen in 
foreign service production, spending was down in almost all categories affecting both service and domestic 
work. This is due to a variety of factors, including the U.S. labour disruptions, but also a more competitive global 
environment, regulatory uncertainty and broadcaster cutbacks here at home, and the changing nature of our 
industry. 

These slowdowns have had an impact on everyone – from those working on set, to visual effects and post-
production companies, to suppliers, and to studios. Times like these are when our work is more important than 
ever, so we would like to thank all of our members for remaining committed to FilmOntario. We truly appreciate 
the support.

Advocacy

Early in his government’s first mandate, Premier Ford declared that he wanted to see the province’s film and 
television sector grow into a $5 billion industry. While the environment has changed since this goal was 
announced, the Premier continues to stand behind it and our industry continues to enjoy all party support at 
the Ontario Legislature. FilmOntario is committed to making sure we have the proper incentives and support in 
place so that Ontario can continue to be a leading jurisdiction for film and television production. To that end, 
we continue to reach out to politicians from all political parties to educate them about the industry’s impact and 
highlight our key issues and priorities. 

https://www.ontariocreates.ca/assets/images/research/Statistics/Eng/2023_Ontario-Film-and-Television-Production-Statistics_Backgrounder_April-26-2024-Final-FINAL.pdf
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Thank you to the approximately 30 members who joined us for our 
Lobby Day at Queen’s Park in December 2022. We interacted with 
43 MPPs, in addition to many political staffers, by participating 
in Question Period, meeting with them individually, and hosting 
a very popular reception. This was a great opportunity to spread 
our message and let all parties at Queen’s Park know that Filming 
Is Good Business in Ontario. Although meetings take place 
throughout the year, we look forward to holding another event at 
the Legislature this fall.

As part of our Lobby Day activities, and throughout 2023, we have 
been promoting the results of our Benefit Assessment of Ontario’s 
Film and Television Tax Credits study. We undertook this study 
to demonstrate to the government that the film and television tax 
credits are a great investment for the province – delivering economic 
and cultural results.

The study shows that the industry grew by 70% between 2012 and 2019. According to the estimates provided by 
PwC, 86.5% of the production activity that happens in Ontario is directly attributable to the presence of our tax 
credits, which make Ontario a competitive filming jurisdiction in a global industry.

The tax credits are also money well spent. Every $1 the government pays out in tax credits increases the 
province’s GDP by $3.40 and labour income by $2.50. In addition, that $1 paid by the government in tax credits 
comes back into public coffers through federal, provincial and municipal taxes and fees – 49 cents to the federal 
government and 51 cents to the province and municipalities.

The results of this study have been shared with the bulk of our government partners and stakeholders, including 
at Culture, Finance, Treasury Board and Economic Development. It helps us argue for the government’s 
continued commitment to the credits, and also supports the need to make sure that Ontario’s tax credits remain 
effective in a globally competitive environment.

Tax Credit Changes

Members will recall that the government made several commitments in the 2022 Budget and Fall Economic 
Statement to make the tax credits more effective. These included: (1) extending the film and television tax credits 
to online productions; (2) examining ways to untether the Ontario Computer Animation and Special Effects 
(OCASE) tax credit from the other two credits; and (3) exploring ways to encourage regional productions by 
reviewing both the regional bonus in the Ontario Film and Television Tax Credit (OFTTC) and the eligibility of 
location fees in the Ontario Production Services Tax Credit (OPSTC). The 2022 Fall Economic Statement
enacted an OPSTC change to make all reasonable expenditures related to leasing real property (i.e., location fees) 
eligible for the credit. 

Members of FilmOntario meet with the 
Honourable Neil Lumsden, Minister of 
Tourism, Culture and Sport.

https://www.filmontario.ca/filming-is-good-business-in-ontario/
https://www.filmontario.ca/filming-is-good-business-in-ontario/
https://www.filmontario.ca/a-major-ontario-success-story/
https://www.filmontario.ca/a-major-ontario-success-story/
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The government introduced draft regulations regarding online eligibility for the OFTTC and OPSTC early last 
spring. FilmOntario, together with the CMPA, provided extensive comments on the proposed regulations, taking 
the view that any new eligibility requirements should be simple to administer, and that productions that were 
previously eligible for the credits, particularly the OFTTC, would continue to be eligible under the new rules. 
You can see our full submission here.

The final regulations were subsequently passed on August 24, 2023. The new OFTTC and OPSTC rules for 
online productions apply to film or television productions that commence principal photography on or after 
November 1, 2022. Eligible productions for these credits can now be made for commercial exploitation by (a) 
theatrical distribution; (b) television broadcast; or (c) alternative means, which includes productions made 
available online, through VOD, or on physical media.

There are new minimum expenditure requirements for productions applying to the OFTTC for commercial 
exploitation by alternative means, as well as an additional list of excluded genres for the productions. We were 
pleased to see that, based on our input, those expenditure requirements were lowered from what was originally 
proposed by the government.

In addition to expanding eligibility to online productions, the government added a requirement that all Ontario 
productions that begin principal photography on or after August 24, 2023 must include an acknowledgement 
of Ontario tax credit support in the production’s end credits. This is in response to the government’s desire to 
promote their support of the industry.

Government officials also began consulting on ways to make the OCASE Tax Credit more efficient in 2023. 
In particular, they looked at ways to untether OCASE from the other film and television tax credits, while 
continuing to support professional productions. FilmOntario’s comments in this consultation focussed on 
balancing the needs of having an efficient and competitive tax credit, while at the same time ensuring that 
smaller, Ontario-based VFX and animation companies entering the market have a fair chance at securing work 
and building their companies.

The results of this consultation were announced in the 2024 Budget, which removed the requirement that in 
order to be eligible for the OCASE credit, a production must also be certified for either the Ontario Film and 
Television Tax Credit (OFTTC) or  the Ontario Production Services Tax Credit (OPSTC). This requirement was 
replaced with the following: 

•	 a minimum labour expenditure of $25,000 for each OCASE production being claimed for the corporation; 
this expenditure can be incurred either in the taxation year the claim is being made or cumulatively between 
the year the claim is being made and the previous taxation year – once the threshold is met over two years, 
expenditures related to that production are eligible for those and any subsequent taxation years; and

•	 excluding certain types of productions from eligibility (including instructional videos, music videos, gaming 
videos)

The Budget bill received Royal Assent on May 16, meaning that this change is now in effect for productions for 
which the qualifying corporation commenced computer animation and/or special effects work on or after March 
26, 2024.

https://mcusercontent.com/5e7503734c17e8c0243eda11f/files/5db0679f-ae3b-ea4f-89aa-0a77d113b348/FO_CMPA_Submission_23_MOF001.pdf
https://mcusercontent.com/5e7503734c17e8c0243eda11f/files/d14fa134-15ac-a231-0394-c23351cf23e5/FO_Response_OCASE_Consultation.01.pdf
https://budget.ontario.ca/2024/contents.html


UPDATED MAY 2024

FILMING IS GOOD BUSINESS IN ONTARIO 5

The government also continues to be interested in encouraging regional production, and the 2024 Budget 
repeated their commitment to reviewing the effectiveness of the regional bonus in the OFTTC. We are preparing 
for this review by gathering regional production statistics and speaking to members. We know that, in addition 
to incentivizing regional production, as currently constructed the regional bonus is an important source of 
financing for domestic producers. We are therefore taking a “first do no harm” approach to this consultation – 
while improvements are always welcome, we want to make sure the industry does not lose any of the benefits the 
bonus currently provides.

While we wait for this review to start, we will continue to work with Ontario Creates and local film offices across 
the province to make sure that all areas of the province are as film friendly as possible, and that Ontario remains 
the best place in the world for film and television production.

Finally, we are aware that many members are experiencing long wait times for their tax credit applications, and 
that increased timelines are adding significantly to their financing costs. We have begun a conversation with 
Ontario Creates about this, and look forward to working with them on potential near- and long-term solutions 
that will benefit the industry as a whole. 

Provincial Budget Submission

Our number-one priority in this year’s Budget submission, as well as in conversations with the government, 
was, as always, to highlight the need for stable and effective tax credits. To this end, we continued to highlight 
the effectiveness of the credits and continued to press the government on fulfilling its previous commitments to 
improve the effectiveness of the tax credits. In particular, we emphasized the immediate need for the government 
to un-tether the OCASE tax credit from the other two credits. As we noted above, this change was implemented, 
and we expect that it will greatly improve the efficiency of OCASE tax credit administration.

In an increasingly competitive industry, it is more important than ever that the government continue to 
invest in film and television production – investments that we have demonstrated provide a good return for 
the government. This year’s Budget Submission therefore also focussed primarily on renewed and increased 
investment in the province’s domestic production sector, including: (1) creating a $10 million fund to support 
original intellectual property development by Ontario-based companies; (2) increasing the Ontario Creates Film 
Fund by $10 million; (3) continuing to support Ontario Creates and its investments in the industry; and (4) 
improving the effectiveness of NOHFC support by removing the tax credit grind. 

These asks were in response to the changing conditions facing the film and television industry, both across the 
country and around the world. Many provinces have increased their investments in domestic production and/
or improved their tax credits in recent years. In order to maintain its competitive advantage of a well-balanced 
production ecosystem, Ontario’s investments need to keep up. It has been many years since the province has 
increased its investments in the domestic industry; we think now is the time to make those investments.

In addition to participating in the formal Budget consultations, as noted above we will continue to engage 
with politicians from all parties in order to highlight our asks and to promote the industry. While we were 
pleased to see the OCASE enhancement in this year’s Budget, it is disappointing to see little movement on the 
other priorities. As we look ahead to the 2025 Budget, and even further ahead to party platforms for the 2026 
provincial election, we will be reflecting on these priorities in light of how the industry is changing in Ontario 
and around the world, and reassessing where to focus our efforts in light of these changes. 
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Protecting Important Infrastructure

Over the past few years we have seen significant investment in studio infrastructure across the province, and in 
particular in and around the Greater Toronto and Hamilton Area (GTHA). These investments are a key part of 
our industry ecosystem, providing a home for hundreds of productions and thousands of workers every year. 
These spaces tend to be located in areas that are zoned as Employment Areas, places within municipalities that 
are well suited to the clustering of film businesses that make production more efficient, and accommodate the
noise, odd working hours, and other characteristics of the industry that don’t always mix well with residential 
neighbourhoods.

Last spring, the provincial government began a consultation on a 
new definition of Employment Areas that would be narrowed to only 
include warehousing, distribution, and related industries. The new 
Provincial Planning Statement (PPS) would also make it mandatory for 
municipalities to consider conversion requests, i.e., requests by developers 
to change zoning away from Employment Lands, more frequently.

FilmOntario made a submission to this consultation, asking that the 
government explicitly include film and television production in the 
definition of Employment Areas, and maintain the current timeframe for 
consideration of employment land conversions. We argued that ensuring 
there is stability in the municipal planning process, and protecting 
Employment Areas for studio infrastructure, will assist in promoting 
Ontario as a stable jurisdiction for investments in production. We also met 
with several government officials to promote this position. 

The final PPS was recently published, accompanied by several regulatory 
and legislative amendments. It is unclear from the published documents 
how film and television production activities will be treated; FilmOntario is continuing to communicate with 
government officials on this issue.

In addition, there have been several conversion requests to the City of Toronto for areas that are currently 
designated as Employment Areas. While FilmOntario does not comment specifically on individual applications, 
we have worked with the Toronto Film Office to ensure that City Council understands the importance of these 
Areas to the continued stability and success of our industry. This has included making deputations in front of 
the Planning and Housing Committee, and meeting with Councillor Paula Fletcher and Deputy Mayor Amber 
Morley about the issue. Thank you to the many members who joined in these meetings – it has been very helpful
in communicating our message and promoting our industry.

Premier Ford announces a long-term 
commitment to Pinewood Studios by 
Amazon/MGM, January 2024.

https://mcusercontent.com/5e7503734c17e8c0243eda11f/files/75775414-2d72-3a09-2e9b-202740d6f770/2023_08_04_FO_Submission_to_Environmental_Registry.pdf
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Promoting Ontario Interests

CMF and Telefilm Funding

During the 2021 federal election, the Liberal Party made a commitment to increase funding to both the Canada 
Media Fund (CMF) and Telefilm. At the same time, they pledged to adjust the French/English language split in 
federal funding programs, changing it from the traditional one-third/two-third split to a 40/60 split. While the 
government has made several investments over the past year, including in Telefilm, the CMF, and the Indigenous 
Screen Office, the government has yet to fully act on this promise.

Obviously, the potential change in the language allocation remains of great concern to Ontario producers. While 
we agree that it is important to support French-language production, and especially French-language production 
outside Quebec, greater support should not come at the expense of support to English-language producers. We 
continue to work with the CMPA on a federal approach to advocacy on this issue. 

We have also reached out to Minister Lumsden for his office’s support on this matter. In June of last year, he sent 
a letter to his federal counterpart at the time, Minister Rodriguez, to request that more consultation be done 
on the issue and in particular that consultation be done with FilmOntario. Minister Lumsden’s office recently 
updated this letter and re-sent it to the new Minister of Canadian Heritage, the Honourable Pascal St.-Onge.

CRTC Proceedings

Also at the federal level, Bill C-11, The Online Streaming Act, was passed into law in the spring of last year. This 
has kicked off a series of regulatory proceedings at the CRTC regarding, among other things, how contributions 
to the broadcasting system should be determined, who should make them, and how they should be allocated. 
FilmOntario has been pleased to participate in this process.

Our written submission and reply in this proceeding highlighted 
Ontario’s position as a centre of excellence in the Canadian production 
industry, one that is a well-balanced ecosystem that includes both 
foreign service and domestic production. Protecting this ecosystem 
means that all parts of it need to be supported to remain healthy.

We did not take a position on who should make contributions to the 
system, or on what form those contributions should take. Rather, our 
submissions focussed on the principle that everyone who benefits 
from access to Canadian audiences should make fair and equitable 
contributions to the system, and that we hope that the result of this 
proceeding is more funding in the system overall to support Ontario’s 
well-balanced ecosystem.

We also encouraged the Commission to engage directly with 
stakeholders from Indigenous communities, and from other equity-deserving groups, and supported the 
certification of the Indigenous Screen Office (ISO) as a Certified Independent Production Fund (CIPF). We were 
pleased to see that the Commission granted CIPF status to both the ISO and the Black Screen Office (BSO) in 
December of last year.

https://applications.crtc.gc.ca/ListeInterventionList/Documents.aspx?ID=317083&en=2023-138&dt=r&lang=e&S=C&PA=b&PT=nc&PST=a
https://applications.crtc.gc.ca/ListeInterventionList/Documents.aspx?ID=317083&en=2023-138&dt=r&lang=e&S=C&PA=b&PT=nc&PST=a
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Finally, there were several intervenors who suggested that funding from this proceeding be directed to support 
regional production, as well as those who would like to see the language split of the financing follow the 60/40 
English/French split being advocated for in CMF and Telefilm funding. FilmOntario opposed these proposals, 
pointing out the damage the change in language allocations could do to English-language producers in the 
Ontario ecosystem, and reminding the
Commission that strong regional production requires a strong centre – one that is found here in Ontario.

FilmOntario was also pleased to participate in the Commission’s cross-country industry consultations on 
Canadian content in February. We will continue to monitor developments at the CRTC as proceedings related to 
the implementation of Bill C-11 are rolled out, and weigh in where it is appropriate. 

ELD Requirements

Late in 2022, our colleagues at the MPA-C and CMPA flagged a new requirement, in line with what the federal 
government was requiring, for all trucks to include an electronic logging device (ELD) for the purposes of 
tracking driver hours – including on productions. The MPA-C and CMPA have worked with the unions to 
obtain a federal exemption to this rule, which isn’t compatible with production practices where hours of work are 
monitored differently and where more than one driver may use a (usually rented) truck.

Working with Ontario Creates and Minister Lumsden’s office, we were pleased to facilitate meetings with 
the Ministry of Transportation in order to highlight the industry’s needs for provincial officials. The MPA-C 
and CMPA have obtained an industry exemption to this regulation at the federal level, and discussions about 
implementation of a similar exemption provincially are nearly complete. We will support their efforts any way we 
can with the province.

Diving Regulations

Due to concerns raised by a large production in the province, it came to our attention earlier this year that 
Ontario’s regulations regarding underwater work, and how they are applied in a film and television context, are 
stricter than those in other similar jurisdictions. Working with Ontario Creates and the Section 21 Film and 
Television Health and Safety Advisory Committee, we have been developing some proposed amendments to the 
regulations that will bring Ontario’s regulations in line with other jurisdictions and keep underwater filming safe 
for everyone.

The current regulations require that everyone doing underwater work, including camera operators, stunt 
performers and riggers, and performers, be certified at the level of a commercial diver. Very few members of the 
industry have this certification. In addition, while the Ministry has suggested that commercial divers could do 
the work of stunt and camera rigging under the supervision of qualified film and television professionals, it is 
our contention that it is actually safer if the experts do the rigging and set up the shoot, as they are the ones who 
know what is needed to keep performers and crew safe.

Therefore, we are requesting an amendment to the Ontario regulations that will allow underwater work to be 
performed by individuals with recreational diver certification, under the supervision of a commercially certified 
diver. The Ministry of Tourism, Culture and Sport is very supportive of the options being put forward, and we 
look forward to working them to present our safe and effective solution to the Ministry of Labour, Immigration, 
Training and Skills Development in the near future. We hope to have new regulations in place by the end of the 
summer.
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Industry Partnerships and Collaboration

We continue to enjoy successful collaboration on marketing projects and other initiatives with the City of 
Toronto Film Office and Ontario Creates. This collaboration continues through weekly meetings and working 
together on various projects throughout the year.

One of the collaborations that took place last year was a familiarization tour (fam tour) with Ontario Creates in 
May 2023. FilmOntario was once again pleased to host a members’ dinner, giving members the opportunity to 
meet with the visiting executives in a more relaxed setting. Fam tour participants also met with our local unions 
and guilds and regional film offices, toured several studios, and visited several regions inside and outside Toronto 
to get an idea of the types of locations that are available throughout the province. We are looking forward to 
participating in another successful fam tour in June 2024.

We were also pleased to support xoTO House at TIFF again in 2023. 
This year’s event attracted over 700 guests, and was used to promote 
The AFC’s fundraising efforts in support of film workers affected by 
the strikes. FilmOntario made a one-time donation to these efforts, 
in recognition of this year’s particularly difficult circumstances.

Managing Director Cynthia Lynch had the opportunity to join the 
Ontario Creates Board of Directors planning day in fall 2023. This 
presented an opportunity to engage in a roundtable discussion with 
Ontario Creates senior staff and board members, as well as other 
industry associations, to discuss challenges and opportunities facing 
the industry. Ontario Creates uses the feedback from this meeting, 
as well as their Industry Advisory Committee, to assist them in
decision-making throughout the year. 

In our continued efforts to engage with as many regions across the province as possible, Cynthia has recently 
joined the Durham Film and Television Advisory Committee, which provides input and advice on regional 
filming issues throughout Durham. Cynthia also presented at the December 2023 Ontario Film Offices Film 
Forum, a networking event organized by local municipal and regional film offices throughout the province.

Finally, we are grateful for the continued collaboration with other industry organizations. Sharing data and 
collaborating with the CMPA, CASO, and MPA-C has made our advocacy better and helped get results. In 
addition, we would like to thank the CMPA for their ongoing financial contribution to our government relations 
activities.

FilmOntario Members with The AFC Executive 
Director David Hope at xoTO House.
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City of Toronto

In June of last year Toronto members headed to the polls once again to vote for a new Mayor. During the 
election, FilmOntario reached out to all of the candidates for comment on their positions regarding the film 
and television industries in Toronto. We published their responses, along with questions to ask door-knocking 
candidates, on our website. Olivia Chow was the winning candidate and was officially sworn in as Mayor on July 
12, 2023.

Since taking office, Mayor Chow has attended several 
industry events and continues to voice her support for the 
industry and the economic contribution it makes to the City, 
demonstrated by the successful xoTO Mayor’s Mission to 
LA at the beginning of May. FilmOntario was pleased to be 
part of the group of approximately 40 industry leaders that 
travelled to Los Angeles to promote the benefits of filming 
in Toronto. During the mission, delegates took part in over 
30 meetings with LA executives, and the industry hosted 
a reception attended by the Mayor, Councillor (and Film 
Board Chair) Paula Fletcher, Councillor Shelley Carroll, and 
approximately 250 LA-based guests.

With the new Mayor in place, City Council was able to finalize the appointments to the City of Toronto Film, 
Television and Digital Media Board. FilmOntario has a designated seat on the Board, which continues to be filled 
by our Managing Director Cynthia Lynch. Several other FilmOntario members also sit on the Board, which had 
its first meeting on November 24, 2024. At that meeting, FilmOntario Co-Chair Jayson Mosek was elected as the 
Board’s Vice-Chair.

Ontario Green Screen

Ontario Green Screen (OGS) has just finished its fourth year as an organization, and launched its updated 
Strategic Plan last July. FilmOntario is proud to have been a partner since the beginning, and Cynthia Lynch is 
currently the industry co-chair of the Advisory Committee, as well as continuing to sit on many of the OGS sub-
committees.

OGS continues to focus on providing training opportunities for the industry. These training programs have been 
updated and refreshed for the new fiscal year (beginning April 1, 2024), and for the first time OGS will be able 
to offer self-directed training modules to better accommodate people’s schedules. An incredibly popular training 
session on using electric generators was offered in March, 2024 and plans are underway to repeat that session at 
least two more times in the year ahead.

OGS also completed an examination of Waste Management practices last year. Undertaken with the support of 
Telefilm Canada, this report looked at how five productions – at various budget levels and in different parts of 
the province – dealt with waste management on set. It also outlines potential actions the industry could take to 
improve waste management practices. The report was officially launched at September’s Sustainable Production 
Forum event in Toronto, where Cynthia moderated a panel of industry experts discussing the report.

The xoTO reception in LA.

https://www.filmontario.ca/city-of-toronto-mayoral-by-election-june-26-2023/
https://digitallibrary.ontariocreates.ca/DigitalLibrary/OGS/AboutUs.aspx
https://digitallibrary.ontariocreates.ca/digitallibraryclient/images/navigation/OGS_Strat Plan 2023-27_ENG_ACC.pdf
https://digitallibrary.ontariocreates.ca/digitallibraryclient/images/navigation/OGS_Advancing_Waste_Mgmt_Practices_Report_September_2023.pdf
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Building on the goals of the new Strategic Plan, OGS also 
continues to engage in a series of community-building 
and outreach activities. New this year are Green Table 
meetings, which bring together individuals from different 
departments and parts of the industry to discuss challenges 
and opportunities to make their productions more 
sustainable. More of these meetings will be held throughout 
the coming year, focussing on different individual 
departments. 

Finally, in April of this year, OGS engaged Earth Angel 
as its new project managers. Earth Angel brings a 
combination of deep roots in sustainability, coupled with 
experience specific to the film and television industry, to 
the position and we look forward to working with them.

Corporate Activities

By-Law Review

This year, we have undertaken a review and update of our By-laws. This was driven by a need to ensure that our 
By-laws conform to the legislative requirements of the updated Not-for-Profit Corporations Act, and gave us an 
opportunity to reflect on our current practices and policies.

The update does not change any of our foundational principles. There continue to be two classes of members – 
Class “A” for private sector members, and Class “B” for unions and guilds. Our voting rules also remain the same 
– motions must be passed by a majority of both Class “A” and Class “B” members or Directors. For instances 
where the legislation requires more than a majority vote, such as a Special Resolution (two-thirds majority) or an 
Extraordinary Resolution (80 percent majority), the same principle holds; that is, an Extraordinary Resolution 
would require the support of 80% of both Class “A” and Class “B” members in order to pass.

The revised By-laws make clear that FilmOntario members are organizations, not individuals. This means that 
each member organization has one vote per company, union or guild – no matter the size of that organization. 
Going forward, we will be asking all members to designate one Authorized Representative per organization; this 
is the person that will cast votes on your organization’s behalf and will be the main point of contact for official 
matters. Of course, all employees and members of each organization will still be welcome at all FilmOntario 
events (space permitting) and able to receive our member updates. If you aren’t currently getting member 
updates, remember you can sign up here.

Eligibility for the Board Directors will also be updated. For Class “A” Directors, it remains the same, except 
for the addition that Directors must be the Authorized Representative for their organizations. For Class “B” 
Directors, only those who are the Authorized Representative from Designated Members within that class are 
eligible to be a Director. Designated Members are Class “B” members who pay the highest membership fees. This 
has been our practice for many years but is now being made clear in the By-laws.

http://eepurl.com/chfj7v
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We are also introducing three-year terms for Board Directors. Class “A” Directors will be eligible for two 
term renewals, for a total of nine years. Because of the smaller pool of potential members available for Class 
“B” directorships, their terms may be renewed an unlimited number of times. So that we can maintain some 
continuity on the Board, there are transitional provisions in the new By-laws that allow existing Class “A” 
Directors to remain on the Board for a period of time, based on when they were first elected. The number of 
Directors will be set as a range from 9 – 29 Directors, giving us flexibility to change the size of the Board when 
needed in the future.

Once the By-laws are passed, we will update our corporate documents as required, and the new By-laws will 
come into effect as of that filing date.

Getting the Word Out

We continue to work with our communications consultant, Cass Enright, to improve our website and social 
media presence. The website, which we re-designed at the end of 2021, continues to see increased usage. 
Research and industry information continue to be the biggest drivers of traffic to the website; our post about our 
Tax Credits effectiveness study created the most interest in the site this year.

Although interest peaked in February 2023 with the release of the study, overall usage of the site was up 
approximately 50% in 2023 over the previous year. The consistent traffic we are seeing is due to our improved 
SEO practices, meaning that our site is well-indexed on Google, and is showing up in searches that are for a 
variety of industry-related terms, not just our name. As we continue to add more content, we hope that traffic 
will continue to increase.

We have also been consistently improving our social media presence. In spite of its current challenges, X/Twitter 
continues to be a platform that is used extensively by politicians and political commentators, and we maintained 
our follower count there when many accounts have seen a decline.

However, we have also significantly improved our 
Instagram presence. We launched our Instagram 
account just before our December 2022 lobby day, and 
our audience has been growing steadily – we now have 
more than three times the number of followers that we 
did at this time last year. Of course, Instagram interest is 
driven by content; our Instagram account saw the most 
engagement during TIFF, when we took the opportunity to 
showcase the Ontario talent appearing in the festival.

In addition to sharing our own messages, our social media 
is a great opportunity to help amplify our members’ 
success stories. We are monitoring activity on the new 
platforms as they emerge (e.g., Threads, Bluesky) and 
will adjust our strategy as the environment continues to 
change. We will also be setting up a LinkedIn page later 
this year. Please continue to tag us in your social media 
posts so we can highlight the great work that happens here 
in Ontario. 

https://www.filmontario.ca/
https://twitter.com/Film_Ontario
https://www.instagram.com/filmontario/
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Board of Directors 

We would like to take this opportunity to recognize our dedicated Board of Directors and thank them for their 
hard work: 

Alistair Hepburn (Secretary)
ACTRA Toronto

John Weber (Treasurer)
Take 5 Productions

Paul Bronfman
Comweb

Scott Garvie
Shaftesbury

Hilary Goldstein
Buchli Goldstein LLP

Victoria Harding
Directors Guild of Canada – Ontario

Alex Lalonde
Amaze

Ira Levy
Spike & Sadie Media

Wesley Lui
House of Cool/WildBrain

Angela Mastronardi
IATSE 873

Andy Micallef
EP Canada

Roman Neubacher
IATSE 667

Len Pendergast 
Global Incentives Inc.

Magali Simard
Cinespace Studios

Vanessa Steinmetz
Pier 21

Jane Tattersall
Formosa Group

	
We are sorry to say that two Board members have decided to leave the Board this year.

Hilary Goldstein joined the Board in 2013. Over the past ten years, she has been a key member of the 
Government Relations and Governance Committees and has brought valued insights to the Board’s work. In 
particular, Hilary has played a leading role in two rounds of By-law amendments, including the most recent 
amendment outlined in this document.

Jennifer Jonas joined the Board in 2007 and became Co-Chair in 2013. Throughout her time as a Director, she 
has been a vocal advocate for Ontario’s domestic content creators, and in particular feature film producers. We 
will miss her leadership, her integrity, and her firm belief in the limitless possibilities for our industry around the 
Board table.
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Final Reflections

Once again this year, we have much to be proud of as we take a moment to look back. When faced with 
challenges, we continue to work together to find solutions and provide a voice for the industry.

Ontario is fortunate to have an industry that is a well-balanced ecosystem between original content creation 
based on locally owned IP, and service productions that choose Ontario because of all we have to offer as a 
jurisdiction. It is this balance that has kept us in a relatively strong position as we have faced recent issues, and 
that will serve us well as we continue to move forward together to build a stronger, more sustainable, more 
inclusive industry.

Thank you for all your hard work and collaboration over the past several months. We are proud to be celebrating 
20 years of FilmOntario and we look forward to celebrating (at least) another 20 years of working together.

WE COULDN’T DO IT WITHOUT OUR MEMBERS

Respectfully submitted,
 		   

Jennifer Jonas				    Jayson Mosek


